b				  BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL
				     REGULAR MEETING
					MINUTES
		      	 	JANUARY 03, 2017, 5:30 P.M.

PRESIDING:	WENDY O’QUIN PERRETTE, MAYOR
		STACY SMITH, DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION
		DALE BRANCH, CITY ATTORNEY

PRESENT:	COUNCILMAN ARD
		COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY
		COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND
		VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE
		COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		PRESIDENT SMITH

ABSENT:	COUNCILMAN McCREE
		
BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Bogalusa City Council Meeting will come to order. Invocation lead by Mr. Teddy Drummond followed by the Pledge of Allegiants.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: Led the Invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiants.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………..ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD…….……………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……..HERE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………..HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………..HERE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………….HERE

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING:
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the City Council of the City of Bogalusa, State of Louisiana, plans to consider final adoption of an ordinance levying a 1% sales and use tax, effective June 1, 2017, pursuant to the sales tax renewal proposal that was approved by the voters on November 8, 2016. The foresaid sales tax ordinance will be considered for final adoption at a public meeting of this governing authority to be held on Tuesday, February 7, 2017, at five-thirty o’clock (5:30) p.m., at City Hall, 214 Arkansas Avenue, Bogalusa, Louisiana, after a public hearing has been held pursuant to the requirements of the Bogalusa City Charter. This notice is being given in compliance with the requirements of La. R.S. 42:19.1.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion we accept this notice.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: Second.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll Call.

	COUNCIL McCREE…………………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………….AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH……………………….AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT TO APPROVE THE NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Approving the minutes held at the meeting on December 6, 2016.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion to accept these minutes.

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………….ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………….AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT APPROVING THE MINUTES FROM THE MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 6, 2016).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Recognitions and Awards. We don’t have any. Adoption of Resolutions introduced by Councilman Ritchie.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE:

A RESOLUTION amending Resolution No. 1455, Public Participation; Adopting Rules of Procedures of the Bogalusa City Council Meetings in revising public participation from zero (0) minutes to four (4) minutes.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Any public participation? State your name and address please.

BY WARREN BOLDS, JR.: 606 Avenue E. It went from zero to four minutes because of the fact that I guess you all are saying we are taking too long as for speaking about resolution and things of that nature. I wanted to address the last time we addressed that. The reason that the meeting went so long we had three presentations and that took up a lot of the time as far as the meeting. I understand what ya’ll are doing as far as trying to make sure the time limits of the meeting according to the what the Council is doing. I pray that ya’ll continue to work together and hopefully this matter can be resolved again where people can speak as long as they need to address important issues and not be compelled to four minutes. But that resolution I think is really not necessary because this is the first time we had that presentation that the meeting went as long as it went. All of the rest of the meeting have been pretty good. People been speaking and stated things that they need to be addressed to the city council. So I think ya’ll need to take that into consideration as putting it to four minutes. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Anyone else like to speak? 

BY FATE FERRELL: 1931 Dewitt Place. We only meet twice a month. The citizens needs to have a place to bring their concerns to. To go from no minutes to four minutes I don’t think that is right because we put you all here to represent us and right now I don’t see that we are being represented. And for you all to cut our time because we came here and spoke up on some issues that we was concerned about for the last couple of meetings. Now all of a sudden ya’’’ want to cut our time. So I feel that if you all can’t stand to hear us talk maybe you all should resign and go home that is the way I feel. Because it is very important for the citizens to let you all know the things that is going on wrong in this city and things that we don’t care to hear and things that we don’t like and things we want to correct it. Right now we got so many things that need to be corrected. I think you all need to sit here and listen to what the citizens needs to bring to the table and try to work with us. I tried to get a Town Hall Meeting organized that was just an air. People pretend like they have interest in it. There is no interest in that because I can tell if ya’ll had interest in bringing Bogalusa to be a positive place to live in you all would have listened to us when you elected Chief of Police. You should have picked the most qualified candidates and you didn’t do that and you supposed to have had the top two choices to choose from and you went to the third choice. That is totally wrong. We see that you all ended the year not doing the correct thing for the city and the citizen. So I don’t see, I don’t expect for it to be any better for the year 2017. But I wish you all would get your act together and do the right thing. Thank you.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes I have council discussion. Last year on January 5th a resolution, I introduced a resolution from three to five minutes and the five minutes was due to additional clarity that a speaker may have however it was a minute to go amended to go from three to zero minutes. Also according to Robert Rules they allow up to ten minutes. I think I didn’t bring all of my handouts back but I had like I said introduced to five minutes. And you know Councilman Ritchie and I have talked well have text each other and I couldn’t understand why we are reverting back. But I do make a motion at least to amend this. I know that we have to vote on it first for at least five minutes as suggested back in January of last year. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: I have council discussion. As a councilwoman I am here to sit and listen to your concerns. But the reason why I am for adding the minutes back to four minutes is because you have to when you approach the podium you have to learn how to stay on the topic. You don’t start off with the topic and then start rambling on something else. That way it makes it real lengthy and it was getting to the point to where the meeting was getting out of control. As your president I don’t want to see anything out of control so I had to meet with the council to make sure that the meetings are you know staying on topics on task and in a timely manner. So now we are getting ready to vote on this resolution.   

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: There being no other council discussion I make a motion we approve this resolution.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: I seconded.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………….ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD…………………………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE……………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………ABSTAIN
	PRESIDENT SMITH………………………………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 5-1 WITH ONE ABSENT TO AMEND RESOLUTION NO. 1455, PUBLIC PARTICIPATION; ADOPTING RULES OF PROCEDURES OF THE BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL MEETINGS IN REVISING PUBLIC PARTICIPATION FROM ZERO(0) MINUTES TO FOUR (4) MINUTES).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Next we have a resolution introduced by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:

A RESOLUTION to suspend enforcement of Ordinance 2504 regarding smoking in public places for six months.
This ordinance was passed unanimously during our December 20th meeting. It is imperative that the hospitality services we are addressing which is the bars and the community and our citizens are acclimated to this particular law. This is actually explained before a State law The Louisiana Free Air Act and we’ve included our hospitality services our bars. I did I think the weather did not permit Ms. Bruns, I do have Ms. Bruns here from Tobacco Living to present a brief view of the plan of action of implementing this ordinance. Madam President I ask that she could forth.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Yes she may.  

BY JAMIE BRUNS: 12562 Tangipahoa Avenue, Roseland, Louisiana. Good evening. I am the Regional Manager for Louisiana Campaign for Tobacco Free Living in Bogalusa well Washington parish is one of the Parishes I serve. We are here to support this ordinance. It is the tenth comprehensive ordinance in the state that actually includes the bars and also gaming is the other one that was not included in the original bill. So within six months what we would like to do is have educational sessions for the community. Have educational sessions for the police to talk about the enforcement teachers. Also we will sit down to have a six month implementation plan and include the possibilities of bring live bands and radio announcements throughout the areas to promote the businesses in that they are trying to be more healthier. So those are some of the things we are planning on doing in six months. 

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: And in that conclusion the actual resolution states:
WHERAS, the City of Bogalusa passed Ordinance 2504 regulating smoking and use of tobacco products in public places. 
WHEREAS, the ordinance is lengthy and somewhat complex; and
WHEREAS, business owners and citizens need to have time to completely familiarize themselves with the content of the ordinance; and 
WHEREAS, the police department needs time to train officers on enforcement practices; and
WHEREAS, six (6) months should be sufficient time for all parties to review the contents of the ordinance and prepare for enforcement.
With that being said I make a motion that this resolution be accepted as read.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: At this time we will have Public participation. Council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY: My question is this just suspend the enforcement of it until like July? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes for six months. 

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: I would like to make just a couple of comments. On the, huh, I seconded the motion, I love the concept, I fully agree with it and I still do. The difference being that and I speak for myself only looking at that ordinance as passed I think the conception that we laid out before the public was that this was smoke free bars and that it eliminated you know it was for the health of the children. Reality is there is no bars that let children in so it kind of little bit ambiguous in my opinion. Second to that the complexity of the ordinance as you stated Mrs. Kates is difficult and to back it up and quote State Law, State Law says we will have something in place but it doesn’t say we had a comprehensive plan in place and that is the thing that we really have to take a serious look at but because when you lay the whole element out on the table to make an elephant sandwich you are not going to eat the whole thing in one bite. You got to start at the toenails and then nibble all the way to the ears there you know. Just take one bite at a time. I think it will be a wonderful thing but I think we need to roll it out properly and do an excellent job with that to get by in and ownership from everybody in town. Just my thought.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: The concept of children in bars was not a concept of this particular ordinance it is directed towards second hand smoke which there are adults in the bars you know that are second hand smoke and it clearly states that the ordinance itself I’m not certain where that particular---

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: That was public perception. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes and that is one of the reasons why we desperately need six months to educate. As far as a comprehensive state wide plan prior we do have the Louisiana Free Air Act. It is already a State Act and we are the tenth. We will be the tenth city implementing the particular Act that includes the bars. As I stated before I hate to be redundant I’m not sure of the future of the bars are and by which I did bring a copy, you reminded me. These are a copy of we have a total of five bars here in the city four bars in the City of Bogalusa. This is where the highlights, yes the four bars excuse me----

BY COUNCILMAN RITCHIE: I thought we had more bars. I don’t go to them that much.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: These are bars that we will be more or less educated along with our citizens and our community on this particular ordinance. Now not only education on the particular ordinance itself but similarly during the research we have to educate them on their responsibilities as businesses here in the City of Bogalusa. I have shared with the Mayor and the President about the occupational taxes. So it is going to be a complete gamete we will be reaching our bars for this particular ordinance. I think it is a good ordinance. Our children was here to support, the defy group was here in order to support but the main like I said the main function and the main reasoning is second hand smoke which is just as dangerous as first hand smoke. It doesn’t have anything to do with anybody having to buy tobacco or buy alcohol that is their choice. We are not trying to tell people what to do with their habits for what I understand. I hope that kind of clears up some stuff for you Councilman Ard.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: Thank you. It did thank you.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I make a motion to second your motion to accept this resolution. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Roll call.

	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………..ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN ARD……………………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY……………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT SMITH…………………………………….AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 6-0 WITH ONE ABSENT TO SUSPEND ENFORCEMENT OF ORDINANCE NUMBER 2504 REGARDING SMOKING IN PUBLIC PLACES FOR SIX MONTHS).

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Next we have an ordinance introduced by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:

AN ORDINANCE to enact an amendment to Section 15-82 to the Bogalusa Code Regulating the city owned cemeteries, Ponamah and Bogalusa Cemetery, to regulate hours of entrance and to authorize the City Council to determine regulations that will be enforced by proper authorities as deem by the Mayor.
This will be discussed at our next council meeting.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Next we will have Public Hearing & Adoption of Ordinances. There are none. Administration remarks. 

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Thank you Happy New Year Council and thank you all for being here tonight. I just had a few notes and it is funny because Educational Town Hall Meeting to be announced. Kay Kay was working with the School Systems today and I had that written down before it was said. Also I wanted to thank Ms. Bruns for coming to the Smoke Free America and also on the amendment for the—I really don’t have any comments other than that. We are going to be working closely with the State. We are going to have some visitors coming in this week and next week, pretty much this month. We are jammed packed with people from Baton Rouge. Civic Source will be here this week. We are working on our new program the 116 properties are also going to be places on the adjudicated property list. Mr. Ronnie Harris will be here this week. Just to give ya’ll a heads up right now we will be jammed pack with meetings from people from Baton Rouge. I do think and will add not that my two cents really matters adapt the rules and procedures I do think that meetings minutes were needed because people did loose tract, it was like listening to my granny talk sometimes Wendy, Misty, Sarah I mean Wendy and no disrespect. I thank you all for coming out and I think it will draw bigger crowds. People were leaving before and I think people will be able to come and stay and be informed in their city. I thank you all for coming out and Happy New Year. Also remember this weekend Saturday we are going to have dropping temps so the bridges will be sanded all of those things prior to in the event if we do have snow on Saturday. We go from one extreme to another. So I’m just going to let you know in case someone calls you. But also in that type of weather remember to check on your elderly people also you got to check on your dogs the animals. I say the five p’s pets, people, and plants. I always have ours if you know someone that doesn’t have a home check on these people. It is going to be cold brutally cold it was cold like this in 2015. So I think we are just now getting our winter. So be sure to check on your neighbor and be a good friend. That’s all Happy New Year. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Public participation we have Ms. Gwendolyn Francis.

BY GWENDOLYN FRANCIS: 1504 North Columbia Street. Good afternoon. I have a comment I would like to make to the city. This weekend or last weekend rather we had the Mass Class Reunion. When I lived in New Jersey I use to come in just for the class reunion. This year was first-second. I would like to thank Ms. Fortenberry and Ms. Kates for coming out and participating. This year since I’ve been coming back I have been coming to all class reunions almost. This is the first year that I didn’t see a lot of city participation. It was a lot of money spent here and we need tax money. So I would suggest other than sending a letter or any kind of acknowledgement if you could just come in say what you have to say. Let the person in charge know you have previous engagement and leave. It does not look good for us. It was a ladies sitting next to me and she say where is the city? They usually be here. I say well we have two members up there and you know what she said? She said huh representation is almost like this city. Give me something to fight with at least give me some words that I can say and point and say this and that. People spend money because they come home and a lot of little things they don’t get wherever they are. I was with a young man, he brought a hundred dollars of Double D’s sausage to fly back here to go to Wal-Marts and get a suitcase to fly his stuff back for people. They booked up at Magnolia Inn because I was trying to get rooms for people. Magnolia Inn was booked up. They had their annual luncheon at Sizzlins. They didn’t go out of town. I was at a lot of those meetings and I was expressing that the tax money here. Then when I get there then I see two people that is not good. So that is all I have to say. Everybody has an agenda. If you can sit and write a couple of minute’s letter then you can just come. Let the person know that is in charge look I came to be here but I have other obligations, do you mind if I go up first and do X,Y and Z. I would appreciate it. Thank you.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Next we have M.E. Taylor.

[bookmark: _GoBack]BY M.E. TAYLOR: 1711 Byrd Avenue. I am mighty disappointed in the city. I have been three weeks trying to get a hold of James Hall and can’t get him. Mr. Rodney McGehee I called his office for three weeks and I can’t get a hold of him. I have limbs in my ditch five feet tall. I’ve been trying to get somebody to come down there and pick them up but I had to burn them. Yesterday down on the south end of Columbia Street we started putting out trot lines, we thought we were in a lake. Ain’t no way we can get them ditches cleaned out down there. I think now is the time Angelo Pepe and Ferrell has been up here for two years trying to get the city to move. I think it about time for us to move on a recall and just as soon as we can we will be better off just to recall. Get somebody in here an engineer that knows what they are doing. That is what we need to build. You ain’t no better than your leadership. We just ain’t got the leadership in Bogalusa. I enjoyed that movie last week. I thought we was going to have one tonight somebody said we started a free show again what we use to have. They said there was going to be an X rated movie and I got ready to come out here. Come to find out we ain’t going to have a movie. I’m mighty disappointed in ya’ll. Thank you bye.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you Mr. Taylor. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Next we have Mr. Warren Bolds.

BY WARREN BOLDS, JR.: 606 Avenue E. I am a Veteran. I came back here two years ago. I reached out and I know I have a time limit. To the Mayor about all sorts of things that could happen in Bogalusa. It seems as though Popeye’s Chicken can sell chicken and it is a good thing. McDonald’s can sell hamburgers and French fries and make it here. I suggested a bowling alley, a movie theater places and stuff for people to do. All around Bogalusa they have it except for here. We have a Paper Mill- International Business. When I tell people that Bogalusa doesn’t have a movie theater or skating ring stuff for family members to do they are surprised in 2017. So curtailing the minutes and only allowing people to speak for a short amount of time because of the fact you all don’t want to hear them. This will be my last City Council Meeting because God has put on my heart that it is better for me to work with people that put you in office and get something accomplished than to spend another two years suggesting things and then it is brought to you all and then it is kicked over to the Mayor. I gave her some pretty good ideas two years ago and never got back with me. Veteran served my country and thinking some ideas would help things that would include the community to make Bogalusa better. You drive down 21 on the other side of 21 it is lite up beautiful as all kind of stuff. I see that as Hebrews 11th Chapter says Faith is the substance of things to hope for and evidence of things not yet seen. I’m still doing that, I am going to work with Mr. Ard in our community and do what needs to be done. But just like this gentlemen said I’m sad I’m shocked two years Bogalusa is in the condition it is in now. But it didn’t just get like this, it has been over twenty years. They just had a class reunion for Central. That’s the black high school where it was excellence. We integrated and stuff happened but yet still it is not racism that is holding Bogalusa back its ignorance pride. You all can work together sometimes but then when it goes to the Mayor. Controversy I have been coming here two years. It was like a debate not a meeting in between you all. No respect for each other, back and forth. You have a person that is a military she served in the military and have some really great ideas. Can’t get any help from the Mayor’s Office because of whatever reason. If we don’t stop this we already at the bottom. We have two school systems, high schools these what do we expect our kids to do? They leave Bogalusa, graduate from a high school that’s a D failing two high schools. Something is wrong I pray and I thank God for this year to give me another opportunity to be a part of a change. What ya’ll are doing right now is really just meeting. You are not accomplishing anything. So the next two years while ya’ll are in office I’m going to be in the trenches talking to people praying and talking to people to help turn Bogalusa back around to a better community. Right now we are at the bottom.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Mr. Fate Ferrell.

BY FATE FERRELL: 1931 Dewitt Place. I feel the same as the last two gentlemen spoke a few minutes ago about the Bogalusa situation. I’m going to tell everybody what the problem is here in Bogalusa. We elect you councilmen to do the right thing for the city. We elect the Mayor to do the right thing for the city. But you all are not working for the city or the citizens. You all are working for the circle. When I say circle I mean a group of peoples that got their hands out running this city. Ya’ll letting them dictate to you all and you all let the Mayor dictate to you all. You all supposed to be dictating to the Mayor. Not the Mayor dictating to you all. But the Mayor is letting the circle dictate to her. I see it, it is plain. Everybody else see it but they might not get up here and say it but I’ll say it to anybody. I was here to my daddy, my mama, brother and sister who ever. I see what I see. It is time out. You all need to get right or either resign because if ya’ll can’t get it right we are coming after you. Believe that. I had to speed talking this way but I cannot continue to live in Bogalusa and just let this city go down because of a hand full of people is running it and running it into the ground. It is time out. But if ya’ll really care about this city you all will stop working for the circle. Believe me the circle is not going to stick up for you all when ya’ll get in trouble. The circle is going to turn their backs on you. Ain’t nobody going down but you all. Believe me there is a lot of eyes are on you all. Ya’ll can believe it or not. Take it from me the eyes are on you. Thank you. And another thing all of this rain we have been getting I have been coming here asking you all to blow the culverts out, clean the ditches you all not doing anything and that is why these people’s houses flooded like Mr. Taylor said. Because the ditches are not being cleaned out and the gutters is not being cleaned out. If we don’t have enough public workers we need to get them. Some of these top heavy jobs get rid of them and get some public worker to do what we need to have taken care of in this city. Because right now this city is in bad shape. If ya’ll care get busy. 

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Now we have council discussion, Councilman Ard.

BY COUNCILMAN ARD: You know and I’m not pointing a finger to nobody in particular this is a blanket statement. Anybody to walk any orchard in the world and pick low hanging fruit. Every time I hear somebody say something about how bad Bogalusa is, how terrible things are my challenge to you is what do you see any good what so ever? And if you do why don’t we take the good that we do see and we do have and let’s build on that. It is just a thought. I am receptive to listen to any citizens on any address in the city. If you got an idea and it is going to work I ain’t going to tell you I have $500,000 to open a new bowling alley or a movie theater but there is a lot of things we can do together that don’t cost one penny. All we got to do is collectively pull together and get it done instead of bickering back and forth about what ain’t getting done. Just a thought. If you need my cell phone number it is readily available. I am offering it to you right now. I put my money where my mouth is if you got an idea let’s improve on it. We will work together. 3

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilman Drummond.

BY COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND: I’d just like to say that Mr. Bolds I gave you the man’s number that owns the show. I talked to him. I tried my best to get t investors and I can’t get anybody that is why I kicked the ball up to you. It is not going to happen overnight. It is hard to find somebody to invest when you got such a limited amount of people that can go to a show and spend that kind of money within this area but we will keep trying. I haven’t given up. As far as the bowling alley I don’t think that is going to happen because of the nature of the beast. People are getting away from the bowling alleys. You don’t see new ones cutting ribbons on new ones now these days. You see fewer and fewer movie theaters. I’m like Scott here I would do anything to move the city forward. I do it on a daily basis. But as far as ya’ll coming here telling me I’m not doing it I don’t appreciate it. Ya’ll don’t see what I do and I’m not holding anybody back. I don’t know who the circle is but if I do know them ya’ll tell me who they are. I won’t be taking orders from them. Not that I do take orders now. I do take orders from the Paper Mill and Shady Pine Drive. That is pretty much what I have.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I want to thank everyone for coming out tonight. Thank you for your continued prayers and support that we will have and can have a better Bogalusa. Just a comment Ms. Francis on the Central Memorial Mass Class Reunion it was a very, very festive event very informative. There were invitations sent out locally, parish wide and state all the way up to the Governor. I did get some responses back and unfortunately there was some prescheduling, folks out of town and unfortunately I appreciate Ms. Fortenberry she was able to come. As I said it was very, very festive all three days. A three day event from the 30th to the 1st. We just going to have to do better and the next reunion is in the next two years, correct? Okay, we are going to have to really do better with that. Also I would like to give special acknowledgement for the District A, the Third Annual District A Give Away with Santa. It was very successful and I appreciate everyone giving support. I’m not going to read through my whole, you know how I get long winded but I’m not going to read through my whole announcement but I’d like to give a big thank you to Reverend Raymond E. Mims Sr. and First lady Mims and the Greater Ebenezer Baptist Church Family. Also we had a guest to visit us that was Councilwoman Tamira Smith. Also Ms. Bonnie Bell some of our helpers, Santa helpers Bonnie Bell, Yvonne Brice, Gretchen Brown, Kenya Brown, Shondra Causey, Willene Elsie, Gregory Jackson, Ruby Johnson, Thomas Kates, Marylyn Lott, Joel Miller, Brenda Peters, Carolyn Peters, Darryl Peters, Brenda Peters and our Christmas Angels was Sarah Brown and LaTasha Laderica and Raven. These are the young ladies that actually help organize and passed the toys out. Also a special thank you for our gifts that was given to us. There was a public notice and I brought this paper it was dated December 14th. Some of the citizens had requested information on it but it was December 14th and it was in reference to releasing funds to the why in 2016 public facility improvement funds for the Richardson Town and there was an entitlement. According and I did check on it according to the Louisiana Division of Administration of Community Development. The City final closeout for our 2013 water system grant was December 2, 2016. So that allowed us to go ahead and proceed the 2016-2017 public facilities fund. What I was asking about is the contractual condition that involves environmental contracts? So they are processing reviewing our environmental records. At that point for what I understand this maybe the last review for our city for this particular grant. Mr. Bolds you indicated you have given certain suggestions and you’ve given us all a work sheet on the Delta Regional Authority Notice of Federal Funding availability. I did pull up some information on it and I will be happy and it is long and drawn out but I will be happy to discuss it with you afterwards for the Delta Corps. Now at this point I’m not sure this will be a on the budget work sheet they are asking for a match. So I’m not sure we are in any matched grants at this point. So I will get with you on this. I will get with you on this and discuss it further. Just wanted you to know I did look into this. Thank you everyone again and have a safe season.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Councilwoman Fortenberry. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN FORTENBERRY:  I just want to say I really like the way this meeting has went. Ms. Francis I had written down on my notes about the Class Reunion. I was so glad I was invited to that. I really enjoyed it. Your lady that you said I was sitting by you I was talking too that you were talking too. I found out her dad was William Bailey from here from many years ago. I had on a pin and she pulled her little scarf back and she showed me her pin. I said oh you have one too, she said that was my dad’s and I wear it with pride. So it is people like that is Frenchie Ball that was involved in it. She taught all three of my kids in elementary school at Terrace Elementary School. I have the utmost respect for her. When they introduced the Little Miss Central Memorial and the King of Central Memorial the little girl told who her grandparents were Beverly Timmons was one of my friends. I worked with her at the hospital for years and that was her grandmother. Beverly has passed away and I was sad when she did. I hope if I’m around in two years I can get an invitation. I think that was very well planned out and I told my husband they are going to be busy. They are going to be busy so I’m glad I went and I’m glad I got the invitation. I just want to tell you I was elected by the people in District E, I do for the people in District E. I get out and move limbs when they blow down in the road when a policeman is there and he’s blocking traffic. Because a powerline is being down. I get out and clean debris out of ditches where ditches can flow. So I’m like Councilman Ard you know if you got any positive things lay them out there. I don’t mind putting on my rubber boots and getting down in them ditches and clean out. So saying that I just wish you a good week and hope to see you in two weeks back. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. Vice-President Ritchie.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT RITCHIE: I would like to thank everyone for coming out tonight. Ms. Francis I would like to address the reunion. I was invited by Councilwoman Kates I got the invitation and informed her and at the time I was still fully employed. I was not sure what- being in the funeral business you never know when you are going to be working or when you are not. I got called out that morning and was not able to come. As of the end of the year I’m unemployed. I guess a better word is retired. So I will have more time that I can do things like that. I would have enjoyed being there. Just right around the Christmas Season we had Wreaths Across America. I was invited to go to the Bogalusa Cemetery for that service and I did and it was a very nice service, very well attended and I was glad that I went. I try to make myself available, I have made myself available to anyone in this city that wants to talk to me. I don’t hide, my phone number is in the phone book. I’m always available if somebody wants to talk. I don’t run from anybody. If you have a concern and you want to discuss it with me please call me. If I don’t answer your phone call right away I ask that you leave me a message and I will call you back. I’m good at returning calls. I don’t screen a call based on who it is. It’s for the city, it is not for me. I’m here to help you, I’m here to help this city. With that being said again thank ya’ll for being here. Continue with your prayers for us and our city. All of us up here work hard to try and do what is right for this city. Although we get beat down just about every meeting but that is okay that is why we make the big bucks. So come back up here and beat on me some more and I’ll go home and still be okay. I’m still going to do my job to the best of my ability. Thank you and have a Happy New Year and I look forward to 2017. 

BY PRESIDENT SMITH: Thank you. I would like to thank everyone for coming out this afternoon and taking time out of your busy schedule to0 voice your concerns as well as just to be present. Ms. Gwendolyn I was invited I regretfully sorry I did miss it. I did have family to come in from Florida, Chicago as well as Los Vegas. I got time to spend with them but unfortunately I did have to work and I was unable to break a loose. Normally when something is going on I will try to be present if it is just five or ten minutes just to show my face as well as respect to anyone who is hosting any program or ribbon ceremony. So hopefully I am living in two years and hopefully I will be invited to come back and attend so I so understand that it does get a little frustrated but I am grateful that Councilwoman Kates and Ms. Fortenberry was able to come to represent as well as for the council. Mr. Bolds I would like to say to you to continue to pray for strength of the community. I do ask that you return, we do listen to you, your voice does not go unheard. It saddens me to know that you are not willing to come back and continue to voice your concerns. I for one I wasn’t born with a silver spoon in my mouth and I don’t even have over a million dollars in a bank account. If I did I would make sure that the skating ring and bowling alley was up and running. Especially being a parent of three young sons so you may not relate to the same way I relate to you but unfortunately that was the hand that we were tossed so sometimes we just have to toss around and deal with it. Mr. Fate I do thank you for getting up and voicing your concerns and your comment as well. Thank you to Mrs. Bruns for coming out and taking your time driving down to share your knowledge with us. That was very well appreciated and I thank you for that. Happy New Year to everyone. God bless each and everyone here and meeting adjourned. 
